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Process & Procedure

By Jensiter Morsia & John Zeck





COUNCIL MINUTES
TOWN OF CLIFTON FORGE, VIRGINIA

7:00 P.M. TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 26, 2019
CLIFTON FORGE TOWN COUNCIL CHAMBERS
547 MAIN STREET
Meeting from February 12, 2019 continued to 6 PM, February 26, 2019 for the purpose of CLOSED SESSION – PURSUANT TO SECTION CHAPTER 2.2-3711 A-3 REAL ESTATE:  UNSOLICITED PROPOSAL. 
Mayor Irvine opened the meeting at 6:01 PM and asked for a motion to go into Closed Session.
Motion made by:  
Councilman Umstead


Time: 6:01 PM
Seconded by:

Councilman Goings

ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0

Motion to return to open session




Time: 6:58 PM

    Motion made by:  
Councilman Umstead



Seconded by:

Councilman Goings
ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0
Motion to certify only indicated items were discussed

Motion made by:

Councilman Umtead
Seconded by:

Councilman Oeltjen
ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0

Regular Council Meeting 

INVOCATION- David Davis provided the invocation.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE-Mayor Irvine led the attendees and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.
CALL TO ORDER-Mayor Irvine called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m.


PRESENT:  Mayor Jeff Irvine, Vice Mayor Pamela Marshall, Councilman Robert Umstead, Councilman David Oeltjen, Councilman Ronald Goings 

Also, present but not on the roll: Darlene Burcham, Town Manager, David Davis, Town Attorney, and Angela Carper, Clerk
PRESENTATION
Resolution of Recognition for Barry Balser—Mayor Irvine

Mayor Irvine presented the resolution to Chief Balser after reading.  A copy follows:

RESOLUTION HONORING POLICE CHIEF BARRY G. BALSER


WHEREAS , Clifton Forge Town Council does hereby congratulate, thank and honor Police Chief Barry G. Balser upon his retirement after 35 years of law-enforcement service with the Clifton Forge Police Department, and 


WHEREAS, it is truly remarkable that during his career Chief Balser has served under 17 Clifton Forge Managers and has supervised over 50 different officers while maintaining an effective and professional Police Department, and


WHEREAS, Chief Balser has supported and maintained a good working relationship with neighboring law-enforcement agencies which has enhanced the level of law-enforcement for the town as well as the Alleghany Highlands area, and


WHEREAS, Chief Balser has guided the Police Department forward by keeping abreast of the latest techniques, innovations, and technical advancements in police work and has initiated many of those improvements in the Police Department while working with a limited budget, and


WHEREAS, Chief Balser never sought publicity for himself but was always quick to recognize and praise his officers for their outstanding work, and


WHEREAS, Chief Balser recognized the importance of being fair and transparent in enforcing the law which has earned him the respect of Clifton Forge citizens and the admiration of his colleagues, and


WHEREAS, Chief Balser has remained a calming force during public crisis, always offering a reasoned solution and healing approach in resolving disputes and criminal cases, and


WHEREAS, Chief Balser is well known for working well with area community groups and service clubs in assuring the safety of participants during festivals, parades, concerts, and public gatherings, and


WHEREAS, Chief Balser has earned a place alongside those past leaders of Clifton Forge who have always put Clifton Forge above self in serving our citizens.


NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that Clifton Forge Town Council does hereby honor, thank, and congratulate Chief Barry G. Balser on his retirement and does salute him for a job well done.

Kim Lewis of 315 McCormick Blvd. gave a very heartfelt testimony to all the years she has known Chief Balser and thanked him for his many years of dedicated service and all the times he had helped her during the years, most recently during the episode of her vehicle being stolen.  She complimented him on always being kind, considerate, and going beyond the norms to be helpful and do all that he could to assist her and others.  She told him that she would miss him and wished him well on his retirement.
Alleghany Highlands Arts and Crafts Center Update—Nancy Newhard

Nancy Newhard, Director of the Alleghany Highlands Arts and Crafts Center provided an update on the center, with the request for continued support from the Town.  A copy of her presentation follows:
“Mr. Mayor, Vice Mayor, Members of the Clifton Forge Town Council , Ms. Burcham,  Good evening and Thank you for inviting me to speak a bit about how the Alleghany Highlands Arts and Crafts Center has benefitted the town of Clifton Forge over the last 35 years and why we believe that including some funding for the Alleghany Highlands Arts and Crafts Center  is an important part of the town Budget. I promise this won’t be a blow by blow account, but a quick dash of history can be a good thing. 

When the Center opened in 1984, Clifton Forge was not in the condition it is today. It was struggling to rise above several challenges.  There were just enough active businesses on Ridgeway street to count them on both hands, but there was not a lot of traffic was stopping or staying here.

The AHACC was organized to help with change that. The goals were:

· to be a means of means of Economic Development for the area,

· to encourage public education and expand arts education in the schools, and 

· to be a marketplace for the best of local and regional skilled artists /crafts people to sell their work, creating venue that would draw people to the area and celebrate the best of what was here 

· to bring new ideas and ways of thinking, expressed visually to the community to expand on what we had to present to the public. 

The old electric power company building, which had been sitting empty for many years was purchased, renovated several times over the years into an attraction that would fulfil that mission. Today, word of mouth, as much marketing as we can afford on a tight budget, those beautiful welcoming brown signs on all highway entrances, have all helped to change the face of Clifton Forge—and led the Alleghany Highlands to a fresh look along the way.  With recognition for interesting and sometimes challenging exhibits, a reputation for high quality handmade items from local and regional artists crafts people and well thought out educational programs this same building is now open 285 days / year to welcome people from our community, all over VA and the other 49 states.  We regularly have international visitors from more than 30 locations each year as well.  We are a keystone in the Clifton Forge’s primary business corridor. 

The AHACC has organized and hosted 455 unique art exhibits. Some feature new ideas and artists, others like Fall Festival, Fx2 and the High School Art Competition are open to anyone who wants to participate.  Others, like the Jeff Bartley photography exhibit that opened today, feature work by local talent. 

We continue to offer classes for all ages in a variety of interests, whether painting or adults or a summer art camp for the 6-13 years.  In fact, our Art Camp has become so popular that we will be adding a third week this summer. As in the past many of those will include scholarship students.  

Educational outreach programs are designed to expand on the public school offerings and are coordinated with the Virginia Standards of Learning in Art. We organize and financially support an Artist in Education Residency- a mentoring & curriculum building program for High School Students – 30 so far since we began in 1987. 

Of course, the AHACC is a great place to meet friends and show off to visitors. At the Alleghany Highlands Arts and Crafts Center 250 area and regional craftspeople are vetted for originality, craftsmanship and design and market their work. Recognized for the quality of their work, many, many of our 8-9000 annual visitors can find great new things to take home, reminding them of the AHACC, Clifton Forge VA and showing them off to friends. We have lots of regular visitors, in fact, who return “anytime they are anywhere near” or because they were “sent by someone who’d been here.” 

Because of what they have found here in our exhibits, retail space and the warmth of friendly volunteers, they keep coming back—and they bring friends.  Wherever they come from, our guests know they will find quality handmade work that shows originality, good technique and design.  BEST OF ALL THEY CAN ENJOY IT ALL FOR FREE!  We do ask visitors to sign the guest book so we may share statistical information to supporters and other community organizations. 

Over 2019 we will provide more than 70 events.  One of the most recent and successful programs is our is VALENTINES FOR VETS.  This year we organized and collaborated with several other agencies from school kids to church groups to make and mail 195 Valentines to our local Veterans.  We delivered another 250+ to the VA in Salem.  We were incredibly touched when we had several Vets who either walked in or wrote thank you notes for their Valentines…..all because we thought it was the important thing to do creatively. 

The AHACC does not just sail along on its own. Our 70 + volunteers and small staff collaborates with all sorts of other community efforts. Whether it’s for the Fall Festival, Kriskindle Market, working with the Clifton Forge Public Library, Clifton Forge Main Street, Chamber of Commerce and Tourism groups, Heritage Day, Stars and Stripes, one of the Vision 2025 committees, the Historic Masonic Theatre, civic groups such as the Shriners and Garden Clubs or picking up trash with the rest of the yellow jacketed volunteers on those wonderful days that keep Clifton Forge shiny bright, the goal is to show off our community at its best. THESE VOLUNTEERS, WHICH WERE OUR FIRST STAFF MEMBERS, ARE OUR BEST AMBASSADORS, whether for outdoor activities, restaurants and lodging, performances, promoting our Douthat State Park or other businesses 

In these activities as well as all others we continually remind our visitors and patrons that the Alleghany Highlands Arts and Crafts Center is supported by the Town of Clifton Forge, as well as other local governments, the Alleghany Foundation, the Virginia Commission for the Arts and the National Endowment for the Arts. 

AHA&CC Benefits to Clifton Forge

2018 Sales 




77,201
Local Sales Tax



     772

Business License



     142

Local Wages 



41,517

Total Direct Benefit



42,431
Retail Sales Multiplier Effect 11,580    

Assumes a conservative factor of 15% of sales 

Visitor Expenditures

Total Visitors



 8,583  (Assumes 20% of non-local also have a meal)

Non-local Visitors 


 4,140 visitors 

Non-local Visitors Having Lunch

 (20%) 



   828

Average Lunch Cost ($) 

     15      Assumes meal cost is $10

Direct Visitor Expenditure 



12,420

Total Direct Benefit




 66,431

Return on Investment

If Budget Allocation is $ 



ROI in %

1,000






6,643

1,800





 
3,691

2,000 






3,322

In an area where the economy has faced many challenges, we continue to identify and act on diverse ways to increase support and celebrate our community.  Whether working to identify new instructors and exhibits, guiding new and old artists toward success or working with the Chamber of Commerce and Tourism we are know that the visual arts is a healthy part of life.

As Clifton Forge and the surrounding area changes for the better, we take pride in hearing locals recognize that the Alleghany Highlands Arts and Crafts Center has had a major part in revitalizing our community. We continue to encourage and promote the role of the arts in reaching that goal.  

Our central business district has a new energy these days, with local folks and visitors strolling, shopping, taking in a show or a class here or at one of the other cultural venues that have joined the Town’s growth.  Once heard “What did this town used to be?” Now we often hear from visitors that they have come specifically to explore our increasingly lively and charming town of Clifton Forge and the questions is “How did you do this?” 

I’m not arrogant enough to think that the AHACC is responsible for all of this, for certainly it is not. But it was one of the first in a long time to focus on the positive aspects of this community and call forth an effort to celebrate ourselves.  It has taken hard work by many community leaders, and ordinary folk, businesses and individuals to keep us moving forward.  Like the steam trains that are perhaps the best loved part of our local story, the first moves were slow and laborious. With trial and error, constant effort and hard work we have gradually picked up steam and are ready for new adventures and progress. We thank the Town of Clifton Forge for its encouragement along the way. We hope you continue to feel that we are a worthwhile investment in our community’s future.” 

Vice Mayor Marshall asked if they track repeat visitors.  Ms. Newhard stated that it is hard to do and that they track visitors by location, events, and other things.  She stated that some visitors come in by referral, but many are regular visitors over the years and bring their families whom she has sometimes known since birth.  She said that it’s really nice and a great experience to have been a part of their lives in that way.

Code Enforcement Update—Jennifer Morris and John Zeek
Jennifer Morris, Community Development Director, and John Zeek, Code Enforcement Officer, provided an overview of the code enforcement process and all that is being done within the Town to improve on those areas.  A copy of their presentation follows:
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During the course of the presentation, Vice Mayor Marshall asked for clarification of certain terms and conditions which Mrs. Morris provided.  Mrs. Morris and Mr. Zeek explained each slide as presented and stated that a lot of the time, the Town is delayed in enforcing issues because the courts will grant extensions and when that happens, the Town is at the mercy of the court and just has to wait to see if the person comes into compliance by the next set court date.
Evelyn Cooper asked about tall hedges or vines and overgrowth that is up close to the house or on it, other than just grass that has overgrown.  Mrs. Burcham helped to explain that the Town, by code, can only deal with the overgrowth of grass and weeds and that the majority of the homes that have those issues are vacant and it is difficult to locate an owner or responsible party that will take care of the home.  Mrs. Morris added that they do try to contact them, but a lot of the time, the letters sent are returned from the post office as undeliverable.
After the presentation, Mrs. Burcham explained that code enforcement is just one of the many aspects of Jennifer’s job and Vice Mayor Marshall asked what other duties she performs.  Mrs. Burcham explained the Mrs. Morris is currently working on a project that will hopefully accomplish getting all the homes in the Town numbered in a way that is clearly visible for the Police and Emergency personnel to be able to locate them more quickly when needed; she is also the zoning administrator for the Town so she signs off on all zoning related questions; she is in charge of scheduling and coordinating the meetings of the ARB and Planning Commission which is currently addressing the update to the comprehensive plan, as well as being in charge of the rental inspection program and performing those inspections.
CONSENT AGENDA
1.  MINUTES  
Council Meeting

February 12, 2019
















RECOMMENDATION:  Approve minutes of February 12, 2019
Motion to approve minutes 

Motion made by:
Councilman Oeltjen
Seconded by:

Vice Mayor Marshall
ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0

2. DEPARTMENT REPORTS


Police Department

Public Library


Public Works Department


Water Treatment Plant

Community Development

Fire Department


RECOMMENDATION:  Accept reports as written

Motion to accept reports

Motion made by:
Councilman Umstead
Seconded by:

Councilman Goings
ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0
MANAGER’S COMMENTS
Mrs. Burcham stated that it has been an interesting couple of weeks.  She mentioned the recent MLK Walk of Legacy which was held and stated that it was very moving and in her opinion was the best one yet both for attendance and speakers.  The speaker this year was Onzlee Ware whom she has know for quite some time.  She also mentioned the black history month program, “Memories of the Jefferson School”, held at the Library the previous evening.  She stated that some of the speakers went to school during segregation and that even though the times were very hard, the program was so positive and uplifting.  She encouraged anyone who did not get the chance to attend to watch the video of the event if they could.
Mrs. Burcham mentioned the reception held in honor of Chief Barry Balser’s retirement and stated that it was very nice and mentioned that Chief Balser’s last day will be Thursday.
Mrs. Burcham advised that the second Community Health Assessment meeting will be held from noon – 1:30 PM, with lunch provided, on March 5, 2019 at the Regional Library in Covington and stated that they will be discussing the three top issues that have been identified which are substance abuse, services available in our area, and children not reading at grade level. 

Lastly, Mrs. Burcham announced that the Water Treatment Plant has been given the “Excellence in Operation” award from the Virginia Department of Health and offered congratulations while complimenting the great staff and their qualifications.
UPCOMING EVENTS
CLIFTON FORGE PUBLIC LIBRARY

TODDLER TIME—WEDNESDAY, MARCH 6, 2019, 11-11:45 AM
PRE-SCHOOL STORY TIME—WEDNESDAY, MARCH 20, 2019, 11 AM - NOON

CLIFTON FORGE SCHOOL OF THE ARTS
JAMMIN AT THE MILL—FRIDAY, MARCH 15, 2019, 7 PM

MASONIC THEATRE
 

QUILT RETRETA WITH KAYE ENGLAND 2019—THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 28, 2019, 2 PM
“THE PRINCESS AND THE PEA” BY THE BARTER PLAYERS—SUNDAY, MARCH 3, 2019, 3 PM

PINK TIE GALA—SATURDAY, MARCH 9, 2019, 7 PM

CHURCH BASEMENT LADIES—“RISE UP O MEN”—SUNDAY, MARCH 10, 2019, 2 PM

HEART OF THE COMMUNITY CELEBRATING THE IRISH PROGRESSIVE DINNER—SATURDAY, MARCH 16, 2019, 5:30 PM

ROBBIE LIMON—THE SINGER AND SONGWRITERS SHOW—SATURDAY, MARCH 16, 2019, 7:30 PM

RHYTHM OF THE DANCE—MONDAY, MARCH 18, 2019, 7 PM

PUBLIC COMMENTS
Ray Allen, President of the Appalfolks of America organization showed a promotional poster for the Virginia Opry to Council and advised that the organization was not able to get the resolution passed due to not meeting the deadline required.  He stated that he and John Hillert had began working on the project in 2010 and that he hopes to continue to develop the program further.
Don Hensley of 527 McCormick Blvd. stated that there is tree that is Town-owned that is overgrown and is blocking his access to his garage and that the roots of the tree have also pushed up the sidewalk to the point of it being a major safety hazard.  He stated that there are a lot of wires running through the tree and that he has asked for the tree to be cut for some time now.  He stated that he knows it isn’t going to be an easy task, but that it needs to be cut and the sidewalk needs to be repaired.  Mr. Hensley advised that Jeff had visited the site and has seen what he is referring to.  

Mrs. Burcham advised that she will have Public Works look at the sidewalk and that, it has always been the Town’s policy to maintain live trees and that many of the larger ones were in fact not planted by the Town, but previous owners on Town property.  She stated that it does require a lot to take down a tree, especially one that is growing in the manner he has described, but she will have them look to see what can be done.  She asked Mr. Hensley if he is asking that the tree be trimmed or cut down.  He stated that it needs to be cut down.

Councilman Umstead asked Mr. Hensley if the tree is preventing use of his garage.  Mr. Hensley stated that he is unable to get a truck in there and that although he currently isn’t using the garage, he would like to be able to if needed. Mrs. Burcham again stated that she will have Public Works come out and look to see what can be done.

Susan Goings of 1717 Ridgevue stated that she and her family live in the Forest Hills section of the Town and that she is requesting information be given to the public on the status of broadband in the area.  She encouraged everyone to contact Lumos to encourage them to continue installation into that and other areas where there is currently no broadband service.  She stated that she is proud to live here but would like to see broadband be available for everyone in Town and as the old saying goes, “the squeaky wheel gets the grease”, so she would hope that everyone would call Lumos and reach out to them showing their interest.  Currently the service installed stops at the interstate bridge and does not extend into their neighborhood.  She also clarified that once installed, just because the service would be available does not mean that a person has to purchase it or sign up for it, it would just be an option.
Mayor Irvine stated that she is the second person to mention the broadband and unfortunately the Town is at the mercy of Lumos when it comes to installation.

Councilman Goings stated that should create a petition to present to Lumos showing interest in the matter.

Mrs. Burcham offered a history of the broadband efforts within our area.  She stated that through a $50K grant provided four years ago, a broadband study was done to determine the need for the service not only within the Town, but Alleghany County, Covington, Craig, and Botetourt County.  She stated that the study was conducted over a year and that areas were identified which had and did not have the service and a Committee was formed to work on the options that might be available.  The Committee, which met monthly at first and now meets quarterly asked both Lumos and Shentel to join in the discussions and Lumos has continued to be a part of the discussions and is working hard to extend the service.  They have expressed that they would like to cover all areas, but funding is required which must be approved by their Board of Directors.  Mrs. Burcham advised that there have been a couple of expansions in the area to cover Jefferson to the interstate bridge and extend to Roxbury and a small area of Church Street as well.  She stated that the Governor also wants broadband extended to areas without broadband and that it should be referred to as a utility because it is just as essential in today’s world as electric and other services.  She advised that there is great concern about children who are given the Chromebooks in school, but do not have ample access to service in order to utilize them and that Lumos has stated that the areas where broadband has been installed within the Town have been successful and are what they refer to as having a “high take rate”, meaning that a lot of people have signed on for the service.  At this time, that is all of the information that she has but promised to let everyone know if an update is provided.
Mayor Irvine asked if this would be something that the Alleghany Foundation could help the Town to acquire.  Mrs. Burcham explained that the endeavor to expand the service is very expensive and the Foundation did provide the match for the grant in order to do that study, but that since it would actually be a private company where funds would have to go, she did not think that it would qualify as a project for them.

Councilman Umstead thanked Mrs. Burcham for the update and Mrs. Goings for asking and speaking up.  He stated that he suggests a petition be presented, but that it be town-wide and not only in one neighborhood or area.  It was requested that the Town provide a letter of support to Lumos which Mrs. Burcham advised would be done.
COUNCIL COMMENTS
Councilman Umstead announced that he had retired from the school system, effective January 31, 2019, but is busier than ever.  He stated that he is enjoying the various meetings that he is taking part in and mentioned the recent Intergovernmental Committee that he and Mayor Irvine attended.  He explained that there are at least two representatives from each locality on the Committee and that they had discussed the sheltered workshop and that Mr. Lanford was very receptive to thoughts and ideas.  He stated that he feels it was a very productive meeting.  Mr. Umstead also mentioned the Roxbury project and stated that the most recent meeting was held at the Club Car over lunch provided by Mrs. Burcham.  He advised that the last four homes in the project are being done and that they are estimated to have all the physical labor completed by April and the project completed by June 1.  He stated that he had observed nine children playing in the new park that has been created as part of the project and that Roxbury is doing well.  He stated that he is confident that Lumos will do all they can to expand the broadband service.  He thanked Nancy Newhard of the Alleghany Highlands Arts and Crafts Center for her update and advised that his son who is now a professor at Virginia Tech will soon have an exhibit there if all works out.  He thanked John Zeek and Jennifer Morris for their presentation and all their hard work and stated that it is very much appreciated.
Councilman Oeltjen thanked everyone for attending.  He congratulated Chief Balser on his retirement and stated that he has done a lot for the Town in his time as an employee.  He thanked Nancy Newhard for her update and thanked Jennifer Morris and John Zeek for their presentation and advised that he is very appreciative of all of their efforts to deal with all of the major issues and make the Town more appealing and safer.  Mr. Oeltjen advised that he had recently attended the County Planning Commission meeting at which a final draft of the update to the County’s comprehensive plan was presented.  He stated that there has already been a lot completed from the previous version of the plan and that efforts will be continued.  Councilman Oeltjen stated that he and his wife had attended the recent MLK walk and that they found it very inspiring.
Councilman Goings thanked everyone for coming to the meeting and thanked Jennifer Morris and John Zeek and stated that he would love to get all of the empty buildings within the Town fixed or demolished, but that he understands there are many absentee owners which make it hard to do.

Vice Mayor Marshall stated she wished to echo the comments of the other Council members.  She thanked Nancy for her update and thanked Jennifer Morris and John Zeek and stated it was nice meeting them both.  She thanked Mr. Allen for his update as well.  She thanked Chief Balser for all of his hard work and stated that she had seen Chad, the new Chief at the recent black history month program at the Library and mentioned that the movie “Hidden Figures” is being shown at Dabney as a part of their black history month celebration.  Lastly, she congratulated Bobby Irvine and the Water Treatment Plant employees on the award and thanked everyone for coming.

Mayor Irvine thanked everyone for coming.  He thanked Nancy Newhard for her update and thanked Jennifer Morris and John Zeek for their presentation and hard work.  He advised that he had attended the train show held at the armory the past weekend, advised Mr. Hensley that we would do all we can and congratulated Bobby Irvine and the Water Treatment Plant employees on the receipt of their award.
Motion to adjourn






Time:  8:35 PM

Motion made by:
Councilman Umstead
Seconded by:
Councilman Oeltjen


ROLL CALL VOTE

Councilman Umstead

Aye
Councilman Oeltjen

Aye
Councilman Goings

Aye

Vice Mayor Marshall

Aye

Mayor Jeff Irvine

Aye
Motion passed: 


5-0
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